

Zeitschrift: Traverse : Zeitschrift für Geschichte = Revue d'histoire
Herausgeber: [s.n.]
Band: 17 (2010)
Heft: 3: Transferts de technologie = Technologietransfer

Artikel: Jet propulsion technology in Switzerland : introduction without production in the emerging Cold War, 1945-1949
Autor: Wyss, Marco
DOI: <https://doi.org/10.5169/seals-306584>

Nutzungsbedingungen

Die ETH-Bibliothek ist die Anbieterin der digitalisierten Zeitschriften auf E-Periodica. Sie besitzt keine Urheberrechte an den Zeitschriften und ist nicht verantwortlich für deren Inhalte. Die Rechte liegen in der Regel bei den Herausgebern beziehungsweise den externen Rechteinhabern. Das Veröffentlichen von Bildern in Print- und Online-Publikationen sowie auf Social Media-Kanälen oder Webseiten ist nur mit vorheriger Genehmigung der Rechteinhaber erlaubt. [Mehr erfahren](#)

Conditions d'utilisation

L'ETH Library est le fournisseur des revues numérisées. Elle ne détient aucun droit d'auteur sur les revues et n'est pas responsable de leur contenu. En règle générale, les droits sont détenus par les éditeurs ou les détenteurs de droits externes. La reproduction d'images dans des publications imprimées ou en ligne ainsi que sur des canaux de médias sociaux ou des sites web n'est autorisée qu'avec l'accord préalable des détenteurs des droits. [En savoir plus](#)

Terms of use

The ETH Library is the provider of the digitised journals. It does not own any copyrights to the journals and is not responsible for their content. The rights usually lie with the publishers or the external rights holders. Publishing images in print and online publications, as well as on social media channels or websites, is only permitted with the prior consent of the rights holders. [Find out more](#)

Download PDF: 02.07.2025

ETH-Bibliothek Zürich, E-Periodica, <https://www.e-periodica.ch>

Jet Propulsion Technology in Switzerland

Introduction without Production in the Emerging Cold War, 1945–1949

Marco Wyss

This article explores the introduction of jet propulsion technology to Switzerland through arms transfers during the emerging Cold War. In 1947, the Swiss Air Force bought a series of finished Vampire aircraft from Great Britain. This led to the introduction of jet propulsion technology to Switzerland. For the following series, the Federal Military Department intended to build the engine and the airframe inside the country's borders. This intention was not realised, and only the less technologically demanding airframes were produced in Switzerland. In a first step I will focus on the reasons for Switzerland to buy jet powered fighter aircraft in the first place, and in a second step I will answer the question why the Swiss were unable to move one step further and actually produce jet engines under licence from Great Britain.

In the light of the differences between states' abilities to produce weapons, arms transfers are the logical result of the quest to acquire modern means of warfare. As states often prefer producing weapons to acquiring them, the arms transfer system is not only a trade in goods, but also a vehicle for the transmission and diffusion of military technology. According to Keith Krause, there are four types of military technology: technology I refers to the skills needed to operate the weapons; technology II is the scientific and engineering skills to reproduce technology I; technology III involves an autonomous improvement of the imported weapon system; at technology IV a society is able to produce new forms of technology. If one applies these technology types to arms transfers, technology I equates to material transfer (the simple diffusion of machines and material), technology II to design transfer (transmission of blueprints, formulas, books, et cetera) and technology III to capacity transfer (the transfer of basic scientific knowledge and technical expertise).

The factors determining the step from one technological level to another – such as domestic demand, local investment capital or investment in research and development – are the same in military and civilian production. However, political will is necessary for successful diffusion on a military level, mainly because of the nature of the military market. The shift to technology II requires significant

capital and labour resources, while the transfer of technology I needs little or no local capital and labour expertise. In conjunction with these domestic factors, the arms transfer system can contribute strongly to the choice between material and design transfer. If there is a technological gap and the producing state is willing to export his products for profits, the receiving state is more likely – because of the lower cost – to choose material transfer. However, if the arms transfer system becomes controlled, and the state possessing the technology is unlikely to export the weapons, the recipient state may be willing to go for design transfer, despite the heavy investments needed.¹ Meanwhile, the arms transfer system has also to allow the transfer of technology.

During the late 1940s, monitoring of East-West trade and military technology transfers was not yet firmly established. The economic containment of the Soviet Union and its satellites came about rather slowly as a reaction to the Cold War. In December 1947, the Truman administration decided to implement an embargo on East-West trade.² However, the British and the other allied European powers were reluctant to curtail or suspend their trade with the Soviet Union. Consequently, the Coordinating Committee of the Consultative Group, which was to oversee day-to-day operations, was only established in Paris in January 1950.³ Only after enormous pressure from the United States did Switzerland agree to comply with the trade restrictions through a Gentlemen's agreement on 23 July 1951.⁴ It was by setting up the Coordinating Committee that the free flow of technology was seriously reduced.⁵

If the arms transfer system allowed technology transfers, the international situation not only hindered a state's ability to acquire military technology, but also encouraged another state to sell its technology. After the war, Switzerland encountered the hostility of the two emerging superpowers – the United States and the Soviet Union. Not only did they consider the Swiss to be war profiteers, but they were also hostile to neutrality.⁶ The only major ally supporting Switzerland after the war was Great Britain, which was willing to help the Swiss in finding an agreement with the Americans in 1946 over Nazi assets and gold. This support, however, was only forthcoming because the Swiss had granted Britain an important credit with advantageous conditions.⁷ After the war, the United Kingdom was in a dire financial situation and needed hard currency, if possible from another country than the United States, which would expect major concessions in imperial economic policy.⁸ Besides common economic interests, after the war the Swiss and the British both opposed political European integration and had a “special relationship” in the military field.⁹ The likelihood of receiving modern technology from the British was thus higher than from the United States. Moreover, the important technology gap between Britain and Switzerland favoured arms transfers.

The Technology Gap

After the war, the Swiss attributed their unscathed survival mainly to their armed neutrality. The Federal Council was convinced that the only way to remain neutral was to meet any violation of neutrality with armed resistance. Better military preparedness meant a lower risk that neutrality would be violated.¹⁰ Fearing the Soviets, the plateau with the bulk of the population and industry was included in the defence perimeter. This further increased Switzerland's need for air and tank defence.¹¹ Despite the conflict between defenders of a "mobile" and a "static" defence, and additional budget constraints, the need for modern equipment was considered important. Consequently, the Swiss started to rearm in 1945.¹² Ideally, this had to be achieved through a self-reliant armament policy to avoid dependence on other countries.¹³ Especially in the field of aviation, this was difficult to achieve. In many countries – such as Britain, the United States, Germany and France – the invention of aircraft during the "Belle Epoque" was met by enthusiasm and led to the establishment of an aircraft industry. Yet, in Switzerland, the establishment of an aircraft industry failed, because there was not sufficient support by the Federal authorities to compensate for the absence of other factors, mainly because of the country's small size.¹⁴ During World War I, the Federal Construction Workshop Thun started to produce a limited amount of aircraft for the Swiss Air Force. In the interwar period, aircraft were mainly produced under licence and technological developments were not competitive. Once World War II had started and the procurement of aircraft from abroad became ever more difficult, the Federal Aircraft Factory Emmen – primarily responsible for building improved versions of the French Moran-Saulnier 406 aircraft – was founded. In the private sector, in 1926, the Dornier aircraft factory (later Flug- und Fahrzeugwerke Altenrhein) was established, as their owner fled the armament restrictions imposed by the Versailles Treaty on Germany. During the war, on Emil Bührle's initiative, the Pilatus aircraft factory was created to supply the Swiss Air Force with indigenous aircraft.¹⁵ In 1939, all companies involved in the production of aircraft founded the Swiss Association of the Aircraft Industry to defend their interests vis-à-vis the Federal authorities.¹⁶

During the war, the Federal Aircraft Factory, Pilatus and the Flug- und Fahrzeugwerke Altenrhein worked together in the production and development of aircraft. Despite important efforts, the only prototype ready to enter into production after the war was the piston-engined D-3802, an improved version of the obsolete MS-406.¹⁷ Even though the 1930s had seen leading scientists such as Professor Eichelberg, a gas turbine specialist, and Professor Ackeret, who tackled the problems of the axial flow compressor, there had been no work on jet engines in wartime.¹⁸ Moreover, the war had not brought about any major aircraft

company capable of major research and development, and the coordination of military aircraft production remained in the Military Technical Service's domain. After the war, the number of people working in the aircraft industry further decreased, and in 1947, the Federal Aircraft Factory employed between 400 and 500 people, while the Flug- und Fahrzeugwerke Altenrhein employed 100 and Pilatus around 150 in the production of aircraft.¹⁹ Compared to the British aircraft industry, which in 1950 still employed 179,000 people, these are small numbers.²⁰ Aware of the technological delay and lack of capacity, on 25 April 1945, the Military Technical Service called upon the Swiss machine industry to submit proposals for the development of jet engines, with the intention to develop a Swiss jet aircraft in line with the ideal of a self-reliant armament policy.²¹ Switzerland's desire for its own jet aircraft was not an isolated phenomenon after the Second World War, as not only neutral Sweden, but also countries such as Spain, Argentina, India and the United Arab Republic started to work on their own jet aircraft.²² The Military Technical Service's call for proposals encountered, however, only a very limited success. By June 1946, Brown Boveri, although it had started its own research, was unwilling to develop an engine. Because of the economic boom, its gas turbine section was over-employed, and jet technology was seen as an insecure investment. Escher-Wyss for its part had also begun with preliminary research. Yet the company refused to develop an entire engine, for it considered it an unrealistic venture, and argued that its present orders did not leave sufficient capacity for such an enormous project. Finally, only Sulzer agreed to sign a contract with the Military Technical Service for the development of a jet engine.²³

Soon thereafter, however, the Federal Aircraft Factory – which was responsible for the development of a Swiss jet aircraft – was not satisfied with Sulzer's suggestions, and started working on a modified Mamba engine from the British company Armstrong Siddeley Motors. From 1950, work on the "Swiss Mamba" was prioritised, only to be abandoned later, and in 1954, Sulzer stopped the research on its D-45 engine – which it had continued at its own expense.²⁴ If this predicted the later failure of the development of an "indigenous" jet aircraft, it definitely put an end to Switzerland's attempt to develop its own jet engines.

In Great Britain, the case was completely different. The overall public investment in the armament industry before and during the war was enormous, amounting to £1 billion between 1936 and 1945.²⁵ In 1940, Churchill created the Ministry of Aircraft Production to coordinate the aircraft industry, which at its peak in the war employed even more people than the coal industry.²⁶ Frank Whittle had made the first proposal for a jet engine in 1929. In 1938, his company Power Jets received a contract from the Air Ministry, and in 1939, it was finally decided to build an airframe for the engine. This aircraft, later called Meteor, made its

first flight on 15 May 1943. Meanwhile, the Ministry of Aircraft Production had identified the jet as a potentially vital technology and the ministry wanted other firms involved in the development work. Consequently, in July 1944, the Meteor entered service and Rolls-Royce and de Havilland were producing jet engines in quantity. With the destruction of the German aircraft industry – the other leading nation in jet technology – Britain was the leading nation in the production of jet powered military aircraft.²⁷

After the war, Britain needed a massive influx of revenue from increased exports. The military aircraft and jet engines offered the new Labour Government an irresistible revenue source. The Air Ministry, by reducing its export controls, offered foreign buyers the opportunity to acquire jet aircraft. Moreover, the Attlee Government was also ready to sell know-how, because the Open List included not only finished aircraft and engines, but also manufacturing licences for jet production. This created an inherent conflict over aviation in the “special relationship” between Britain and the United States at the onset of the Cold War. While London considered it vital to sell to survive, Washington was afraid of technological dissemination.²⁸ Moreover, considering Switzerland a war profiteer in 1945, the United States refused “as a matter of policy” to export surplus P-51 aircraft to Switzerland.²⁹ Even though with the mounting East-West tensions the Americans finally agreed to deliver them in 1947,³⁰ still in 1948 the Swiss received no priority in the delivery of modern military equipment.³¹

Vampire I

After the purchase of three British Spitfire aircraft towards the end of the war,³² and the visit of a British aircraft industry representative to Switzerland, Berne made known that it would greatly appreciate an invitation to send a technical mission to the United Kingdom.³³ The Ministry of Aircraft Production was very interested in this visit and insisted that even the sale of a licence would be financially appealing, because it would create a long dependency of Switzerland on the United Kingdom for accessories, instruments, armaments, et cetera, especially in the light of the probability of American competition.³⁴ With the agreement of the other interested departments (Foreign Office, Board of Trade, Department of Overseas Trade and Treasury), the Ministry of Aircraft Production obtained the backing of John Wilmot, Minister of Supply, to invite a Swiss mission and to present them aircraft and engines to choose from and thus obtain a valuable export business.³⁵

The Commission for Military Aircraft Procurement – Defence Minister Karl Kobelt’s advisory body – agreed that there was a need for more fighter aircraft.

The National Defence Commission, although sceptical of the Swiss Air Force's efficiency, agreed with this conclusion.³⁶ The aim of the mission to Britain was to get an overview of the engines and aircraft available in order to buy small amounts of them to learn more about jet propulsion. Buying finished aircraft was never considered, because the aircraft had to be developed or produced under licence in Switzerland.³⁷ On their return, the mission's members suggested sending another delegation to Britain to choose a small number of the most appropriate aircraft for testing purposes among those they had seen. Despite opposition from its scientists and the representative from the Swiss Association of the Aircraft Industry, who feared for the fate of autonomous aircraft development, the Commission for Military Aircraft Procurement agreed.³⁸ In spring 1946, a new Swiss mission went to Britain and tested piston- and jet-engined aircraft. All the members of the mission considered de Havilland's Vampire appropriate for Swiss conditions, and requested the purchase of a limited number for test purposes.³⁹ However, in the meeting of the Commission for Military Aircraft Procurement of 14 May, the Head of the Military Technical Service, René von Wattenwyl, defended the future production of the piston-engined Swiss aircraft D-3802 against an eventual purchase of British aircraft.

While he criticised that the Vampire was not appropriate for Switzerland's topography, he argued that the manufacture under licence would not only take longer than the production of the D-3802, but would also come at a higher cost and at the expense of the Swiss aircraft industry. On the contrary, the Head of the Swiss Air Force, Friedrich Rihner, stressed that piston-engined aircraft were a relic of the past and that only jet aircraft guaranteed the future safety of the country. He suggested – taking into account finance and time – that with the money foreseen for the D-3802, approximately 100 Vampires could be bought. This solution not only made an early delivery of state-of-the-art aircraft to the troops possible, but was also cheaper than the production of Vampires under licence and the manufacture of the D-3802. Confronted with this deadlock, a further meeting of the commission was necessary to come to a compromise.⁴⁰ In the meeting of 5 June, the issue was whether Vampires were to be bought instead of the production of the D-3802. Eventually, the Head of the Military Technical Service had to abandon the D-3802, because the Head of the Swiss Air Force was able to mobilise the support of the commission's president, Alfred Büchi. Yet, von Wattenwyl only gave in after having received the promise that a second series of Vampires was to be manufactured under licence and would thus help maintain the Swiss aircraft industry.⁴¹ With this agreement reached, the Defence Minister informed the National Defence Commission on 25 June that he had decided to scrap the D-3802, and to buy three Vampires for testing purposes, leading eventually to a purchase of a Vampire series.⁴² On 27 and 29 July 1946,

the first Vampires were flown to Switzerland, and introduced jet technology in a “material transfer”.⁴³ After lengthy tests and political wrangling, the Swiss Government ratified a contract for 75 Vampires for 64.45 million Swiss francs in October 1947.⁴⁴

Vampire II

In a meeting of the Commission for Military Aircraft Procurement at the beginning of 1948, Rihner argued that the manufacture under licence of 100 further Vampires should begin as soon as possible, so that delivery to the troops could start in 1953. In agreement with him, von Wattenwyl suggested informing the Swiss aircraft industry about this decision, to demonstrate that the Federal Military Department was giving attention to their destiny.⁴⁵ In February 1948, the Military Commission of the National Council was informed that the production of Vampires under licence was the next step in Switzerland’s procurement policy and its members agreed. At the same time they were sceptical about taking the next step, namely to develop an indigenous jet fighter.⁴⁶ Two weeks later, the same commission was informed about how the manufacture under licence was supposed to happen, underlining that this procedure was essential, because Switzerland could not eternally count on Britain’s willingness to deliver finished aircraft. Astonishingly, only the airframes and not the engines were to be produced in Switzerland. The reasons given were that the establishment of a production plant for only 100 engines would be too costly and time-consuming; the bottleneck in Britain’s production capacity for airframes appeared to be more important than that of engines; the manufacture of airframes was considered sufficient to keep the Swiss aircraft industry alive; and finally, the purchase of engines in Britain would bring about commercial advantages. On these grounds the Commission agreed.⁴⁷ In the light of the communist coup in Czechoslovakia, however, Rihner enquired about the feasibility of the production of engines under licence, arguing that this would make Switzerland independent from British supplies. To justify his case, he pointed to the example of Sweden, which had already started to produce British jet engines under licence, while continuing to buy airframes.⁴⁸ In response, the Head of the Military Technical Service argued not only that the production of jet engines would delay the delivery by ten months, but also that no Swiss company could make an offer for it.⁴⁹ The Director of the Military Airfields, Walter Burkhard, argued that the machine industry had more interesting orders, Switzerland lacked the engineers with the necessary experience, and even if feasible, it would further delay the delivery. Finally, he underlined that a comparison with Sweden was not appropriate, because this country had an important aero-engine factory.⁵⁰

After having received these arguments, the Head of the Swiss Air Force did not make any further enquiries.

In a meeting on 7 May between the Chief of the General Staff, the Military Technical Service, and the Swiss Air Force, the findings were paradoxical. While they agreed that a modern indigenous aircraft would not be ready for years to come and the procurement of aircraft abroad was dependent on the international situation, they opted only for a partial licence.⁵¹ On 16 June 1948, Kobelt made the request to the Federal Council that another series of Vampires was to be purchased, with the airframe produced in Switzerland under licence, and the engine to be bought abroad. He argued that an earlier delivery of aircraft to the troops would become possible through a licence, because de Havilland was overloaded with orders. Yet, he did not justify the choice for a partial licence.⁵²

If in a crisis period airframes might not be delivered, why did the Federal Military Department believe in a greater chance of getting the more complex jet engines? Federal Councillor Ernst Nobs, Head of the Federal Finance Department, detected this problem. He criticised that the argument for independence became null and void through a partial licence, underlining that the only remaining reason for this was to speed up delivery dates. Favouring the purchase of finished aircraft, he complained about the higher cost resulting from the manufacture of airframes in Switzerland.⁵³

Even though von Wattenwyl first reacted by suggesting to also buy the engine licence,⁵⁴ he continued to defend the partial licence. Writing to de Montmollin, he argued that independence was not immediately achievable, and a step-by-step approach was necessary. The licence manufacture of the airframes together with the shorter delivery times for engines would help in speeding up the production of Swiss Air Force equipment.⁵⁵ Informed by his Chief of the General Staff,⁵⁶ the Defence Minister followed this reasoning in his reply to the Finance Minister.⁵⁷ Kobelt nevertheless gave the order to enquire about an engine licence,⁵⁸ and authorised the Military Technical Service to start preliminary negotiations with de Havilland for buying the licences in question.⁵⁹ Finally, at the Federal Council's meeting on 19 October, the Defence Minister submitted three variants for the acquisition of a further series of Vampires to his colleagues: 1. Manufacture of the whole aircraft under licence; 2. Production of airframes under licence and purchase of the engines; 3. Purchase of the entire aircraft. They finally opted for the second, which had been favoured by the Federal Military Department in the first place.⁶⁰ It is unclear how exactly this decision came about. Yet, there certainly were strong military and economic reasons. From a military perspective, although there was a strong desire for independence, the setting-up of a production plant for jet engines would have further delayed the delivery of aircraft. With the bottleneck mainly in the production of airframes, the partial licence could

reduce the timeframe. On economic grounds, the production of jet engines for a Vampire series of 100 was considered too expensive, but with a partial licence the Swiss aircraft industry would also be satisfied. Finally, the purchase of engines in Britain would positively influence the Anglo-Swiss balance of payments, and thus entail economic benefits for Switzerland. Probably, the British Air Attaché in Berne was right by stating that solution number two was smart, because “[one] is impracticable because of time involved and [three] does not give support to native aircraft industry”.⁶¹

Finally, after political wrangling, the purchase of another 100 Vampires on this basis was accepted by the Swiss National Council on 23 March 1949, and by the State Council the following day.⁶²

Conclusion

From the beginning, the British had been willing – mainly for financial reasons – to sell the Swiss licences for the manufacture of jet engines. This was appealing for the Swiss authorities, which favoured a self-reliant armament policy. Yet, in the summer of 1946, the Federal Military Department determined the course for the purchase of finished Vampire jet aircraft from Britain. This option was chosen because it was less expensive than both the production of the indigenous D-3802 aircraft and the manufacture of the Vampire under licence. Moreover, the purchase of jet aeroplanes from Britain allowed the use of earlier equipment of the Swiss Air Force along with modern aircraft. However, this could only happen because the Military Technical Service was promised – for the sake of the Swiss aeronautical industry – that a second series of jet aircraft would be produced under licence in Switzerland. Nonetheless, this first Vampire deal introduced jet technology to Switzerland through a material transfer from Britain.

Despite the intention to produce a second Vampire series under licence with the aim of achieving a self-reliant armament policy, the Federal Military Department finally opted for a partial licence, with the manufacture of the airframe in Switzerland and the import of finished jet engines from Britain. The reasons were the costs and time needed to set up a production plant for only 100 engines; the existence of a bottleneck in the British production of airframes but not engines; the commercial advantages of purchasing finished engines; that this arrangement was seen as sufficient to keep alive the Swiss aircraft industry; the reduced time it would take to deliver aircraft to the troops; that Switzerland did not possess an aero-engine industry comparable to that of Sweden; and that the major Swiss machine industry companies were reluctant to include the development of jet technology in their business strategy. Consequently, the step-by-step approach

won out, despite the fact that it endangered Switzerland's potential supply in times of crisis or war, as the country remained dependent on the delivery of jet engines from Britain. The second Vampire series was a partial design transfer with respect to the whole aircraft, but only a material transfer with regard to the jet engine. In sum, despite Britain's willingness to sell its jet technology in the form of licences and an arms transfer system allowing for important technology transfers, the Federal authorities lacked the political will to make up for the absence of domestic factors – such as the cooperation of the machine industry – facilitating the production of jet engines under licence in Switzerland.

Notes

- 1 Keith Krause, *Arms and the State. Patterns of Military Production and Trade*, Cambridge 1995, 18–28.
- 2 Ian Jackson, *The Economic Cold War. America, Britain and East-West Trade, 1948–1963*, Basingstoke 2001, 18.
- 3 Frank Cain, *Economic Statecraft during the Cold War. European Responses to the US Trade Embargo*, London 2007, 18–25.
- 4 André Schaller, *Schweizer Neutralität im West-Ost-Handel: Das Hotz-Linder-Agreement vom 23. Juli 1951*, Berne 1987, *passim*.
- 5 Edward J. Laurance, *The International Arms Trade*, New York 1992, 93–94.
- 6 Manfred Linke, *Schweizerische Aussenpolitik der Nachkriegszeit*, Zurich 1995, 11–16; Jürg Martin Gabriel, *The American Conception of Neutrality After 1941*, Basingstoke 2002, 66–78.
- 7 Isabelle Paccaud, “Les relations économiques anglo-suissees au sortir de la Deuxième Guerre mondiale”, in Hans-Ulrich Jost et al. (ed.), *Relations internationales et affaires étrangères suisses après 1945*, Lausanne 2006, 33–49.
- 8 David Reynolds, *Britannia Overruled. British Policy and World Power in the Twentieth Century*, London 1991, 159.
- 9 Roland Maurhofer, *Die schweizerische Europapolitik vom Marshallplan zur EFTA 1947 bis 1960. Zwischen Kooperation und Integration*, Berne 2001; Mauro Mantovani, “Another ‘Special Relationship’. The British-Swiss Early Cold War Coordination of Defence, 1947–53”, *Diplomacy & Statecraft* 1 (1999), 127–146.
- 10 “Bericht des Bundesrates an die Bundesversammlung zum Bericht des Generals über den Aktivdienst 1939–1945, 7. Januar 1947”, *Bundesblatt* 1/03 (1947), 23. 1. 1947, 543.
- 11 Alexandre Vautravers, *L'armement en Suisse depuis 1850. Carrefour des armées, de la technique et de l'économie*, unpublished PhD thesis, Geneva 2004, 253–254.
- 12 Peter Braun, *Von der Reduitstrategie zur Abwehr. Die militärische Landesverteidigung der Schweiz im Kalten Krieg 1945–1966*, Baden 2006, 129–207, 242–243.
- 13 “Bericht des Bundesrates” (cf. note 10), 563–567.
- 14 Christophe Simeon, *L'envol manqué de l'aviation militaire suisse à la fin de la Belle Epoque (1910–1914)*, Neuchâtel 2008, *passim*.
- 15 Vautravers (cf. note 11), 200–244.
- 16 Julien Grand, *N-20 et P-16, les raisons de l'échec d'une industrie aéronautique suisse autonome 1945–1951*, unpublished MA thesis, Fribourg 2005/06, 16.
- 17 Vautravers (cf. note 11), 64–72.
- 18 Michael Moïsssey Postan et al., *Design and Development of Weapons. Studies in Government and Industrial Organisation*, London 1964, 187.

- 19 Eduard Mettler, *Die schweizerische Flugzeugindustrie von den Anfängen bis 1961*, Zurich 1966, 30, 59, 69.
- 20 David Edgerton, *England and the Aeroplane. An Essay on a Militant and Technological Nation*, Basingstoke 1991, 89.
- 21 Swiss Federal Archives (SFA), E 5155 (-), 1971/202, Bd. 88, Von Wattenwyl (Military Technical Service [MTS]) to Escher Wyss, Brown, Boveri, Gebr. Sulzer, 25. 4. 1945.
- 22 David Edgerton, "The Contradiction of Techno-Nationalism and Techno-Globalism. A Historical Perspective", *New Global Studies* 1 (2007), 20.
- 23 SFA, E 5155 (-), 1971/202, Bd. 88, Aktennotiz über den Stand der Düsentrriebwerk-entwicklung Ende Juni 1946, König (MTS), 28. 6. 1946.
- 24 Grand (cf. note 16), 56–57.
- 25 David Edgerton, *Warfare State Britain, 1920–1970*, Cambridge 2006, 77.
- 26 Edgerton (cf. note 20), 71, 79.
- 27 Keith Hayward, *The British Aircraft Industry*, Manchester 1989, 29–35, 45.
- 28 Jeffrey A. Engel, *Cold War at 30,000 Feet. The Anglo-American Fight for Aviation Supremacy*, Cambridge (MA) 2007, 11, 55–58.
- 29 The National Archives, Kew (TNA), CAB 122/919, Halifax (Washington) to Foreign Office, 14. 7. 1945,.
- 30 TNA, WO 204/1244, P-51 Aircraft for Switzerland, Memorandum by SWNCC, 7. 5. 1947.
- 31 Report by the SANACC Subcommittee for Rearmament Military Aid Problems, 18. 8. 1948, *Foreign Relations of the United States I* (1949), 263.
- 32 TNA, AIR 8/1218, Willock (RAF Delegation Washington) to Portal (Air Ministry [AM]), 14. 3. 1945.
- 33 TNA, AVIA 15/2244, Air Attaché (Berne) to AM, 28. 7. 1945.
- 34 TNA, AVIA 15/2244, Haynes (Ministry of Aircraft Production [MAP]) to Skevington (Board of Trade), 14. 9. 1945.
- 35 TNA, AVIA 15/2244, Haynes (MAP) to Wilmot (Ministry of Supply), 29. 8. 1945; SFA, E 27, -/9001, 9815, Lamus (Berne) to von Wattenwyl (MTS), 10. 9. 1945.
- 36 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 4060, Protokoll der Landesverteidigungskommission (LVK), 13. 2. 1946.
- 37 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18882, Protokoll der 6. Plenarsitzung der Kommission für militärische Flugzeugbeschaffung (KMF), 25. 9. 1945.
- 38 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18882, Protokoll der 7. Plenarsitzung der KMF, 21. 12. 1945.
- 39 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 1, Bericht der England-Mission vom 11. 3.–7. 4. 46 (Auszug), Rihner (Swiss Air Force [SAF]), 7. 4. 1946.
- 40 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18882, Protokoll der 8. Plenarsitzung der KMF, 14. 5. 1946.
- 41 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18882, Protokoll der 9. Plenarsitzung der KMF, 5. 6. 1946.
- 42 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 4060, Protokoll der LVK, 25. 6. 1946.
- 43 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18961, Bd. 1, Reisebericht über die Englandreise, Greinacher (MTS).
- 44 Marco Wyss, *Switzerland and the British Vampires. An Arms Deal between "the Neutral" and "one of the Big Three" in the Emerging Cold War*, unpublished MA thesis, Geneva 2008, 28–42.
- 45 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18882, Protokoll der 16. Sitzung der KMF, 9. 1. 1948.
- 46 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 4343, Protokoll der Sitzung der Militärkommission des Nationalrates, 16.–18. 2. 1948.
- 47 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 4343, Protokoll der Sitzung der Militärkommission des Nationalrates, 1. 3. 1948.
- 48 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 2, Rihner (SAF) to Burkhard (Director of Military Airfields [DMA]), 14. 4. 1948.
- 49 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 2, Von Wattenwyl (MTS) to SAF, 22. 4. 1948.
- 50 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 2, Burkhard (DMA) to Rihner (SAF), 29. 4. 1948.
- 51 Aktennotiz über die Besprechung vom 7. 5. 1948, Lussi (Federal Military Department [FMD]), 10. 5. 1948, SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18963, Bd. 2.

- 52 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 2, Kobelt (FMD) to Federal Council, 16. 6. 1948.
- 53 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18963, Bd. 2, Nobs (Federal Finance Department [FFD]) to FMD, 21. 6. 1948.
- 54 SAF, E 27, -/9001, 18882, Protokoll der 17. Sitzung der KMF, 29. 6. 1948.
- 55 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 2, Von Wattenwyl (MTS) to de Montmollin (FMD), 2. 7. 1948.
- 56 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18963, Bd. 2, De Montmollin to Kobelt (both FMD), 23. 7. 1948.
- 57 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 2, Von Steiger (FMD) to FFD, 12. 8. 1948.
- 58 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 2, Kobelt to de Montmollin (both FMD), Rihner (SAF) and von Wattenwyl (MTS), 18. 9. 1948.
- 59 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 2, Kobelt (FMD) to MTS, 6. 10. 1948.
- 60 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18964, Bd. 2, Séance du Conseil Fédéral Suisse, Extrait du Procès-Verbal, 19. 10. 1948.
- 61 TNA, FO 371/73398, Smith to Commercial Counsellor (both Berne), 30. 11. 1948.
- 62 SFA, E 27, -/9001, 18963, Bd. 1, Bundesbeschluss über die Beschaffung von Flugzeugen, 24. 3. 1949.

Zusammenfassung

Strahltriebwerkstechnologie in der Schweiz.

Einführung ohne Produktion zu Beginn des Kalten Krieges

Die Technologie des Strahltriebs wurde zu Beginn des Kalten Krieges in der Schweiz eingeführt. 1947 entschied der Bundesrat, eine Serie fertiger Vampire-Flugzeuge in Grossbritannien zu kaufen. Dies führte zum materiellen Transfer der Düsen-Technologie. Zwei Jahre später kauften die Schweizer eine weitere Vampire-Serie. Während die Flugzeugzellen dieses Mal unter Lizenz in der Schweiz gebaut werden sollten, bezog man die Düsentriebwerke als Fertigprodukt. Der Artikel geht der Frage nach, weshalb ein Transfer der Düsentechologie in dem erwähnten Waffengeschäft nicht inbegriffen war. Die Frage vermag zu faszinieren, denn man verfolgte in Bern eine Rüstungspolitik der Selbstversorgung, während Grossbritannien durchaus bereit gewesen wäre, die Technologie gegen harte Devisen zu verkaufen. Der Artikel argumentiert, dass die Schweizer vor allem aus finanziellen Gründen und wegen dem wahrgenommenen Zeitdruck keinen politischen Willen aufbrachten, eine Fabrikationslizenz für die Düsentechologie zu erwerben.